
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 21, 2016, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Michael Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson. 

 
 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Maverik, Inc. dba Maverik #500, 2696 Hwy. 50, Grand Junction, CO 81503, 
3.2% Beer (Off-Premise) 

 
 Joan Logan, Store Director, was present.  The renewal for Maverik, Inc. dba 

Maverik #500 was found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 12, 107 Grand Avenue, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, 3.2% Beer (Off-Premise) 
 
 Noel Williams, Store Manager of Store No. 16, was present.  The renewal for 

LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 12 was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
3. LOCO Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 16, 2249 Broadway #8, Grand Junction, 

CO 81507, 3.2% Beer (Off-Premise) 
 
 Noel Williams, Store Manager of Store No. 16 remained for the renewal of this 

location.  The renewal for LOCO, Inc. dba LOCO Food Store No. 16 was found 
to be in order and approved. 

 
4. TA Operating, LLC dba Travel Centers of America, 2222 Hwy. 6 & 50, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, 3.2% Beer (Off-Premises) 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for TA Operating, 

LLC dba Travel Centers of America was found to be in order and approved. 
 
5. The Platinum Cleaver, LLC dba Pantuso’s Ristorante, 755 Horizon Drive, Grand 

Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal for The Platinum 

Cleaver, LLC dba Pantuso’s Ristorante was found to be in order and approved. 



 
6. Knaysi Enterprises, Inc. dba Pablo’s Pizza, 319 Main Street, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, Beer and Wine with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant.  The renewal and outdoor 

dining lease for Knaysi Enterprises, Inc. dba Pablo’s Pizza was found to be in 
order and approved. 

 
7. 314 Main, LLC dba Dream Café, 314 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, 

Hotel and Restaurant with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
 Mike Bell, Partner, was present.  The renewal and outdoor dining lease for 314 

Main, LLC dba Dream Café was found to be in order and approved. 
 
8. Tay Tot, LLC dba The Warehouse 2565, 2565 American Way, Grand Junction, 

CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 Noel Hayward, Managing Member and Terri Boggs, Member, were present.  

Hearing Officer Grattan said that he has represented Ms. Hayward’s husband in 
the past on another matter.  City Attorney Shaver did not have an issue with 
this.  The renewal for Tay Tot, LLC dba The Warehouse 2565 was found to be 
in order and approved. 

 
9. Red Lobster Restaurants, LLC dba Red Lobster #0685, 575 24 ½ Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 Richard Rulf, one of the Managers, was present.  The renewal for Red Lobster 

Restaurants, LLC dba Red Lobster #0685 was in order and approved. 
 
 

III. APPLICATIONS FOR SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. St. Nicholas Greek Orthodox Church of Grand Junction, “Greek Festival – 
2016”, 3585 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – October 1, 2016 – from 
8:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. on the church parking lot, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous   

 
Director:  Fred Fowler, 2585 North 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81506 
Event Manager:  Georgann Jouflas, 743 Wedge Drive, Grand Junction, CO 
81506 
 
Fred Fowler, Member of the Parish Council, was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to Mr. Fowler, two marked with 
a “A” and one with a “B” in the upper corners.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Fowler to describe the event.  Mr. Fowler said this event has taken place twelve 
times in the last fifteen years.  It is to present Greek culture to the community 
with food, beer and wine, and tour the church.  The number is based on past 
attendance of the event.  The proceeds go towards various projects to include 
the Iconography project from Greece, and they give 10% back to local charities.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Fowler how incidental the alcohol service is to 
the event.  Mr. Fowler said he has knowledge of all of the events but one and 



the alcohol is very incidental and he is not aware of any incidents in all of the 
years.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Fowler whose signature was on the 
second page marked with an “A”.  Mr. Fowler said it is Ms. Jourflas’ who is the 
event organizer, and he can attest to it being her signature.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Fowler to describe the area on Exhibit “B”.  Mr. Fowler said 
this is the area where the event will take place for food, alcohol service, seating, 
and the church area.  He explained that an orange security fence would be 
around the perimeter with only one entrance.  ID’s will be checked at the 
entrance and persons 21 years old and older will be given wristbands and be 
verified when served.  Mr. Fowler did explain how security will help people 
cross at 12th Street as they have in the past as they will be using another 
church parking lot for extra parking. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present in opposition of this 
Special Event (SE) permit being issued.  There was no one.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan entered Exhibits “A” and “B” (see attached) into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a Special 
Event Permit submitted by St. Nicholas Greek Orthodox Church, “Greek 
Festival” was in order and approved. 
 

2. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, “Steak and Crab Fest Beer Garden – 
2016”, located at 1340 Gunnison Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – October 
1, 2016 from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., located on the loop at Lincoln Park, Malt 
and Vinous  

 
Director:  Liz Meyer, 710 Victor Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81501 
Event Manager:  Chuck Pipher, 37520 Hwy. 92, Crawford, CO 81415 
 
Mr. Chuck Pipher, Event Manager, and Crystal Manzanares, Development 
Officer of Events, were present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver provided three documents to Ms. Manzanares two marked 
with an “A” and one with a “B” in the corners.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Manzanares how long this event has been going on.  She said for the last 10 
years.  Coach Pipher said he started this event in 2006 and it has grown to 
about 700 attendees.  City Attorney Shaver asked whose signature was on 
page 2 of Exhibit “A”.  Ms. Manzanares said it was hers.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked how they will make sure they are in compliance with applicable law.  Ms. 
Manzanares said there will be over 21 coaches and athletic administration 
personnel in bright green shirts.  City Attorney Shaver asked the 
representatives to describe the yellow line on Exhibit “B”.  Coach Pipher said 
this will be 6’ high chain link fence panels to keep people in and will go around 
the loop area of Lincoln Park.  The fence is secured by stakes and where there 
is concrete, there will be heavy bags of sand put in place to keep the panels 
secure. 



 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present in opposition of this 

Special Event application being issued.  There was no one.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan entered Exhibits “A” and “B” (see attached) into the record. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-
106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
community event and fundraiser), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a Special 
Event Permit submitted by Colorado Mesa University Foundation, “Steak and 
Crab Fest Beer Garden – 2016” was in order and approved. 
 

 
IV. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. City of Grand Junction dba Two Rivers Convention Center, 159 Main Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
2. City of Grand Junction dba Lincoln Park Sports Complex, 1307 North Avenue, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501, Tavern 
 
3. City of Grand Junction dba Avalon Theatre, 645 Main Street, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, Tavern 
 
4. City of Grand Junction dba Canyon View Softball Complex, 728 24 Road, 

Grand Junction, CO 81505, Beer and Wine 
 

Removal of Tim Moore, Interim City Manager and replace with Greg Caton, City 
Manager on all locations 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said he will approve all of these together.  Ms. Peterson 
said the reports are in compliance but C.B.I./F.B.I. is still pending.  No one was 
present representing the applicant.  The Change in Corporate Structure for the 
City of Grand Junction’s Two River’s Convention Center, Lincoln Park Sports 
Complex, the Avalon Theatre, and Canyon View Softball Complex were 
approved contingent on a satisfactory approval from C.B.I./F.B.I. 

 
 
V. APPLICATIONS FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS, AND DECISION 
 

1. Colorado Mesa University (CMU), dba Moss Performing Arts Center, 1221 N. 
12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Arts  

 
 President:  Tim Foster, 301 E. Dakota Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
 
 Mr. John Williams, Attorney, was present representing CMU, and with him were 

Mr. Richard (Mo) LaMee who will be the person in the Theater Department, and 
Mr. David Dazlich with Blitz Canvassing. 

 



 Ms. Peterson reported the application is in order.  Ms. Peterson presented a 
memorandum from Greg Moberg, Development Services Manager, stating the 
criteria has been met in allowing liquor sales at the Moss Performing Arts 
Center (attachment A).  

 
 

The applicant conducted a survey to determine the needs and desires of the 
neighborhood and Ms. Peterson read the results into the record (see attached).  
The applicant also provided a report from Blitz Canvassing (attachment B) with 
their results. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Dazlich to describe how he conducted the 
survey.  Mr. Dazlich explained that he only conducted part of the business 
section of the survey.  There were two other canvassers who could not be 
present today.  He introduced himself, said that Blitz was hired by CMU to 
conduct this survey, and why.  He explained the petition and the difference 
between checking the “yes” box if they support or the “no” box and stated that 
some people left comments in the comment area. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Williams how the State looked at the 
University being a non-profit before.  There was a general discussion and it was 
left in the hands of the State last time, and the license was issued. 
 
City Attorney Shaver recommended approval. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan found that the application for an Arts liquor license for 
Colorado Mesa University dba Moss Performing Arts Center, located at 1221 N. 
12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501 was in order and approved it.  The City 
Clerk’s office will prepare a resolution for Hearing Officer Grattan’s signature. 

 
2. Taco Corp Worldwide, LLC dba TacoParty, 126 S. 5th Street, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
 Manager:  Josh Niernberg, 261 Window Rock Court, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
 Manager:  Jodi Niernberg, 261 Window Rock Court, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
 
 Jodi Niernberg, Manager, was present.   
 
 Ms. Peterson reported that the applicant conducted a survey to determine the 

needs and desires of the neighborhood and read that into the records (see 
attached).  The Police Report and Sales Tax Reports are in compliance.  Due to 
the premises not being completed, inspections will be conducted before a 
Certificate of Occupancy (CO) is completed.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Niernberg if she believed the results Ms. Peterson read into the record were 
true and accurate.  She agreed.  City Attorney Shaver said that the survey 
showed no one opposed to this license being issued.  Ms. Niernberg said that 
was correct.  The only negative she got was from Hart Music who wanted to 
remain neutral.  City Attorney Shaver said he felt like these were fairly low 
numbers compared to the area given.  Ms. Niernberg said it was only her who 
completed the survey.  There was two packets given to them, her idea was to 
do one and her husband Josh would do one, but that didn’t happen.  She 



believed it was a good representation of the area.  With the history they have 
with their other current license, the focus is on food not alcohol, therefore she 
believed it to be a good representation of the area.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
if she made attempts to go back to the “not at homes”.  She said she did.  City 
Attorney Shaver recommended approval. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan said there was no one in opposition in the room.  
Hearing Officer Grattan found that the application for a Hotel and Restaurant 
liquor license for Taco Corp Worldwide, LLC dba TacoParty, 126 S. 5th Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501 was in order and approved it.  The City Clerk’s office 
will prepare a resolution for Hearing Officer Grattan’s signature. 

 
 

VI. OTHER BUSINESS  
 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT – 2:55 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – October 5, 2016



MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 
FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 
DATE:   September 13, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Application for a new Arts liquor license by Colorado Mesa University, 

dba Moss Performing Arts Center, 1221 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, 
CO 81501 

 
Colorado Mesa University, filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on August 3, 
2016 for a new Arts liquor license which permits the sale of alcohol beverages to patrons of 
productions or performances by the drink for consumption on the licensed premises at 1221 N. 
12th Street under the trade name of Moss Performing Arts Center.  The application and 
supplementary documents were reviewed, found to be in order and accepted.  A copy was sent 
to the State Liquor Enforcement Division for a Concurrent Review.  The hearing date was set for 
September 21, 2016.  The Notice of Hearing will be given by posting a sign on the property on 
or before noon on September 7, 2016 and by publishing a display ad in the Daily Sentinel on 
September 2, 2016. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the 
adult inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey.  The neighborhood 
was defined as the area bounded on the North by Orchard Avenue, South by White Avenue, 
23rd Street on the East, and 9th Avenue on the West and included both sides of the streets as 
the outer boundaries.  The results of that survey are as follows: 
 
Check, the YES column if you SUPPORT this type of license being issued because the existing 
outlets do not adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area or check 
the NO column if you OPPOSE this type of license being issued because the existing outlets 
adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area. 
 
Business Results:     FAVOR:   34 
       OPPOSE:     2 
         
        
Residential Results:     FAVOR:  139 
       OPPOSE:      2 
       
There were four responses that were disqualified due to being out of the area, no address, and 
one person signed twice, so only one counted. 



No letters of opposition or counterpetitions have been filed to date. 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department will be investigating the owner for local criminal history and 
verifying that the Notice of Hearing was posted in a timely manner and that the diagram matches the 
establishment.  The fingerprints were forwarded to CBI for further processing.  Reports have been 
requested by the Grand Junction Fire Department, the Grand Junction Sales Tax Department, and 
Mesa County Health Department.  
 
The number of liquor licensed outlets in the survey area are: 
 
Hotel and Restaurant = 2 (Wrigley Field, El Tapatio) 
Hotel and Restaurant with Option Premise = 1 (Sodexo at CMU) 
Tavern = 1 (Lincoln Park Sports Complex) 
Beer and Wine = 1 (Pizza Hut #248) 
Retail Liquor = 2 (Pete’s House of Spirits, Teller Arms Liquor) 
3.2% Beer (Off Premises) = 1 (The Park) 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
cc: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 
 Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 
 
 
 

 
 

































MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 
FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 
DATE:   September 13, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Application for a new Arts liquor license by Colorado Mesa University, 

dba Moss Performing Arts Center, 1221 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, 
CO 81501 

 
Colorado Mesa University, filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on August 3, 
2016 for a new Arts liquor license which permits the sale of alcohol beverages to patrons of 
productions or performances by the drink for consumption on the licensed premises at 1221 N. 
12th Street under the trade name of Moss Performing Arts Center.  The application and 
supplementary documents were reviewed, found to be in order and accepted.  A copy was sent 
to the State Liquor Enforcement Division for a Concurrent Review.  The hearing date was set for 
September 21, 2016.  The Notice of Hearing will be given by posting a sign on the property on 
or before noon on September 7, 2016 and by publishing a display ad in the Daily Sentinel on 
September 2, 2016. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the 
adult inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey.  The neighborhood 
was defined as the area bounded on the North by Orchard Avenue, South by White Avenue, 
23rd Street on the East, and 9th Avenue on the West and included both sides of the streets as 
the outer boundaries.  The results of that survey are as follows: 
 
Check, the YES column if you SUPPORT this type of license being issued because the existing 
outlets do not adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area or check 
the NO column if you OPPOSE this type of license being issued because the existing outlets 
adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area. 
 
Business Results:     FAVOR:   34 
       OPPOSE:     2 
         
        
Residential Results:     FAVOR:  139 
       OPPOSE:      2 
       
There were four responses that were disqualified due to being out of the area, no address, and 
one person signed twice, so only one counted.



No letters of opposition or counterpetitions have been filed to date. 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department will be investigating the owner for local criminal history 
and verifying that the Notice of Hearing was posted in a timely manner and that the diagram 
matches the establishment.  The fingerprints were forwarded to CBI for further processing.  
Reports have been requested by the Grand Junction Fire Department, the Grand Junction Sales 
Tax Department, and Mesa County Health Department.  
 
The number of liquor licensed outlets in the survey area are: 
 
Hotel and Restaurant = 2 (Wrigley Field, El Tapatio) 
Hotel and Restaurant with Option Premise = 1 (Sodexo at CMU) 
Tavern = 1 (Lincoln Park Sports Complex) 
Beer and Wine = 1 (Pizza Hut #248) 
Retail Liquor = 2 (Pete’s House of Spirits, Teller Arms Liquor) 
3.2% Beer (Off Premises) = 1 (The Park) 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
cc: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 
 Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 
 
 
 



MEMO:  Local Licensing Authority 
 
FROM:   Juanita Peterson, Deputy City Clerk 
 
DATE:   September 13, 2016 
 
SUBJECT: Application for a new Hotel and Restaurant liquor license by Taco 

Corporation Worldwide, LLC dba TacoParty, 126 S. 5th Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501 

 
Taco Corporation Worldwide, LLC filed an application with the Local Licensing Authority on 
August 15, 2016 for a new Hotel and Restaurant liquor license permitting sales of malt, vinous, 
and spirituous liquors by the drink for consumption on the premises at 126 S. 5th Street under 
the trade name of TacoParty.  The application and supplementary documents were reviewed, 
found to be in order and accepted.  A copy was sent to the State Liquor Enforcement Division 
for a Concurrent Review.  The hearing date was set for September 21, 2016.  The Notice of 
Hearing will be given by posting a sign on the property on or before noon on September 7, 2016 
and by publishing a display ad in the Daily Sentinel on September 2, 2016. 
 
In order to address the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood and the desires of the 
adult inhabitants of the neighborhood, the applicant conducted a survey.  The neighborhood 
was defined as the area bounded on the North by Gunnison Avenue, South by D Road, 10th 
Street on the East, and 1st Street on the West and included both sides of the streets as the outer 
boundaries.  The results of that survey are as follows: 
 
Check, the YES column if you SUPPORT this type of license being issued because the existing 
outlets do not adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area or check 
the NO column if you OPPOSE this type of license being issued because the existing outlets 
adequately serve the reasonable requirements of the designated area. 
 
Business Results:     FAVOR:   55 
       OPPOSE:     0 
         
        
Residential Results:     FAVOR:   33 
       OPPOSE:     0 
       
There were four responses that were disqualified due to no address and out of area.



No letters of opposition or counterpetitions have been filed to date. 
 
The Grand Junction Police Department will be investigating the owners for local criminal history 
and verifying that the Notice of Hearing was posted in a timely manner and that the diagram 
matches the establishment.  The fingerprints were forwarded to CBI for further processing.  
Reports have been requested by the Grand Junction Fire Department, the Grand Junction Sales 
Tax Department, and Mesa County Health Department.  
 
The number of liquor licensed outlets in the survey area are: 
 
Hotel and Restaurant = 13 (Ella Blues, Los Reyes Restaurant, Two Rivers Convention Center, 
LeRouge, Dream Café, Nepal Restaurant, Las Maria’s, Taqueria Guadalajara, MX Tapas Bar, 
Bin 707 Food Bar, 626 on Rood, Suehiro Japanese Restaurant, Il Bistro Italiano) 
Tavern = 5 (Thunderstruck Valley, Fairfield Inn, Spring Hill Suites, Quincy Bar and Grill, Barons) 
Beer and Wine = 4 (Pablo’s Pizza, Café Sol, The Palette, Art Bar) 
Art = 2 (The Main Street Gallery, CMU Downtown Art Gallery) 
3.2% Beer (Off Premises) = 2 (City Market #32 and LOCO Food Store) 
 
That concludes this report. 
 
cc: Applicant 
 John Shaver, City Attorney 
 Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department 
 File 
 
 
 

 


